Town of Haw River 

Town Council Meeting

Monday, October 6, 2008

The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, October 6, 2008 at the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.
Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Jeff Fogleman, Ricky Honeycutt, Lee Lovette and Jamie Joseph.

Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis and Clerk Speicher.

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 p.m.

Public Hearings
Title XIII Chapter 131; Offenses Against Public Peace and Safety Amendment: Manager Earp stated that the current Ordinance allows the police chief to issue a pest permit that would allow an individual to discharge a firearm within town limits. In light of things that have happened elsewhere and to take care of an issue of liability, the chief of police has recommended that the Council remove from the Ordinance the ability to get a pest permit from the town and leave pest control to the professionals. 
Mayor Boggs opened the public hearing at 7:03.  Mr. Don Waugh of Hill Street thanked the council for the opportunity to speak. He stated he has gotten a pest permit in the past because he has 18 acres and occasionally has pest on his property. He stated he cannot always get Animal Control, the “professionals” to respond. Recently he had a stray German shepherd; the Haw River Police responded but Animal Control was reluctant to respond. Their solution was to shoot it. He stated he did not want to do that in case it was someone’s pet. On occasion, individual citizens, with caution and common sense, can take care of the problem themselves without relying on Animal Control. Mr. Waugh stated that it (the ordinance) should be left where, under certain circumstances and with the supervision of the police, a citizen should be allowed to get a permit for a small caliber weapon to be used on pests. Mayor Boggs thanked Mr. Waugh for his comments. Mayor Boggs asked Chief Felts to speak. Chief Felts stated that he understands where Mr. Waugh lives, but Haw River also has areas where houses are very close to one another and it is a liability issue for (the police). If citizens are in danger and take care of it (the pests) themselves, that leaves us (the town) out of the liability. There are professionals who will come and remove pests but that will cost (the citizen). Mayor Boggs asked how many permits have been issued this year. Chief Felts stated probably three. Mayor Boggs asked if we have had any complaints. Chief Felts said no. He said he brought this up because it is happening elsewhere with accidental shootings and the liability to the police department and town is great. No one else addressed the council. The Mayor closed the public hearing at 7:06.

Title VII Schedule 5: Truck Routes Amendment: Manager Earp explained that the way the current ordinance is written it leaves our police department without the ability to enforce the ordinance due to weight restrictions. The ordinance says 2.5 tons and our officers cannot weight; it also stipulates three axles or more and it was not very clearly defined. There have been complaints from residents of side streets who did not want to have the thru traffic on their streets. The recommendation is for the prohibition of trucks with three or more axles from using Coldspring Lane, Douglas Street, Glen Oaks Road, Highview Street, Sunset Drive and Red Oak Street unless making a pick-up or delivery to non-commercial property. The Ordinance also outlaws compression braking. This is the second public hearing on this item. 
Mayor Boggs opened the public hearing at 7:08 p.m. Mrs. Raines of Rolling Rd complained of the large trucks that drive down Rolling Road. Councilman Joseph explained that large trucks would no longer be able to get to Rolling Rd because all of the side streets to Rolling Rd. are included. As there was no other comment, the Mayor closed the public hearing at 7:10.
Special Use Permit – Stacy Cunningham – 122 Circle Drive – Home Daycare Center:  Mayor Boggs announced that the Council held a Public Hearing and voted on the Daycare at the September meeting; the Daycare was turned down. However, upon review several days after the meeting, it was determined that the council had violated some of the rules in denying her application for a special use permit. Ms. Cunningham did not receive some of her constitutional rights; it was the recommendation of the Town Attorney that the Council disregard the prior action and start over with a new public hearing.

Mr. Tim Faucette questioned the decision to hold the second hearing; Mayor Boggs explained that one of the rules requires the Council to take sworn testimony and that this was not done; it was the Council’s decision to conduct the second hearing and that stands. Mr. Faucette voiced his concern about liability issues; if one of the children gets hurt in someone else’s yard, they would be responsible. He also felt like additional traffic would be blocking driveways on the street. He stated that this is a residential area, not a business district. Mr. Faucette stated that Ms. Cunningham showed no forethought when she bought the house and no concern for any of the neighbors. Mr. Faucette stated he had a petition signed by other neighbors. Mayor Boggs asked him if he presented the petition to the Town Clerk. He stated he did not. Mayor Boggs stated that the procedure is for the petition to be presented to the Town Clerk so that the signatures can be verified. He stated the petition would be disregarded. Jamie Hogan of Graham stated that he wanted to make the Council aware of the type of business Ms. Cunningham runs. He has been with Ms. Cunningham for three and one-half years, first with his oldest son and with his youngest for the past year. She keeps 4-6 children. The children are young and, it is his experience, that unless you are in close proximity to a three year old, they are not a nuisance. The children are not capable of opening a gate. He stated the parents are very cognizant and respectful of other people’s property. He stated that if you were to drive down the street of Ms. Cunningham’s daycare in Mebane, you would not be able to tell from the outside which house was the daycare. Mr. Roy Stephens of 124 Circle Drive stated that he thought the matter had been laid to rest; he stated he does not want a daycare next door to him. He does not believe anyone will want his property if there is a daycare next door. He was hoping for quiet neighbors but he will not get that with a daycare next door. Ms. Ashley Vantovan stated her 12 month old son has been with Ms. Cunningham for one month. She stated it is so hard to find daycare that you can trust in full with your child. She said that when she first went to look for Stacy’s house, she could not find it. She was expecting to see toys but she did not even see any in the garage. The only visible toys were on the back deck and her fence was six foot tall. The house was neat and clean and even had white carpet. Ms. Vantovan stated she did not want to lose the daycare because people do not know Stacy. A lot of the mothers are single mothers and they need Stacy. Mrs. Stephens stated that she had a conversation with Ms. Cunningham at the fence. She told her she liked the look of the new fence; however later that day a rumor was going through the neighborhood that they (the Stephens) had changed their mind. Mrs. Stephens stated she resented that and it was not true. She asked the council to see their point; if a child were to get hurt in their yard, they might get sued. She stated her grandchild does not leave their yard, even on his bicycle. Mayor Boggs addressed Mr. Faucette and told him that he did not mean to cut him short but there is a procedure to follow with petitions and they can not be accepted unless the procedure is followed. Ms. Stacy Cunningham stated that she bought the house based on the income from her daycare. She stated she had followed all the Ordinances and done everything she has been asked. She said that previous neighbors are present to say that the daycare is not a nuisance. She keeps both of her gates locked; she fenced the yard so that the trees could stay outside of the area. She brought pictures of the children and the fence. She also stated that she carries home daycare insurance, which she is not required to by the state, but she does so and has had no claims in four years. Ms. Jodi Speicher stated that her daughter stays with Stacy; she met Ms. Vantovan for the first time tonight which shows that the parents come and go at different times. Some of the moms she sees only once or twice a month. She stated that she has visited at night when Stacy’s daughter is there and there is room for three cars in the driveway. She has parked on the street at night with no problem. She stated that she has trouble opening the gates and she knew that her daughter could not open a gate. Ms. Speicher stated that she had trouble locating daycare for her daughter and just happened upon Stacy. Her daughter loves the daycare. She stated that she has visited the house when neighborhood dogs are barking and they are louder than her daughter. Ms. Samantha King stated that on Sunday someone visiting Mr. Faucette used her mom’s driveway to turn around in and park in front of Mr. Faucette’s house. She stated that her mom is a very loving daycare worker. Mr. Faucette said that he wants to preserve his neighborhood. He did not move into a business district and he does not want to live in one. Ms. Vantovan stated that there is never more than one other car when she picks up or drops off; traffic is not an issue. Ms. Delores Carter stated that she lived next door to Ms. Cunningham for 3 ½ years in Mebane. Never once in all that time did she have a problem with parents, children or cars. The most cars she ever saw was two and if she spoke to the parents it was always “Good morning how are you?” She stated that she never had a traffic problem. The children play for a short time outside every afternoon; the only noise is that of children playing. Ms. Cunningham stated that Mr. Faucette always has a good number of cars parked at his house. She stated she does not want any trouble and that she wants to be a good neighbor. She feels as though she is the one being attacked. Ms. King stated that the children are only at the daycare from 7:30-5:30. Mayor Boggs called for any other comments. There were none and he closed the public hearing at 7:30 pm.
Consent Agenda: The council reviewed the following items:

-Previous Meeting’s Minutes: September 2, 2008

-Approval of 1st Savings and Loan Association Inc. of Mebane Certificate of Deposit.

Councilman Joseph made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda. Motion carried 5-0.

Old Business

Consideration of Special Use Request: 
7:35 pm – Stacy Cunningham – 122 Circle Drive – Home Daycare Center
The Mayor swore in Ms. Stacy Cunningham and Manager Jeff Earp, Zoning Enforcement Officer for the Town of Haw River. The Mayor asked the Council to refer to page 12 of the Agenda for the matters that must be sworn to; he stated that Ms. Cunningham or Manager Earp would be asked to swear to the following conditions:

a. All applicable regulations of the zoning district in which the use is proposed are complied with. Manager Earp – Yes.

b. All applicable conditions specified in Section 7 are complied with. 
1. A center must meet a permitted building and lot type for the district in which it is to be located. Manager Earp – Yes.

2. Must have at least 200 square feet of outdoor play area per child or client. Ms. Cunningham – Yes.
3. Must pass yearly fire inspection. Manager Earp explained that this would take place after approval of the Special Use Permit and would take place yearly after that.
4. For Day Care Centers operated as Home Occupations, the day care operation must be located within the residential dwelling unit occupied by the operator of the service. Ms. Cunningham – Yes.

c. The proposed special use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted, or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council. Manager Earp stated that it is his belief that if all the conditions of the Zoning Ordinance are met, there is no material endangerment to public health or safety.

d. The proposed use is located, designed, and proposed to be operated so as to maintain or enhance the value of adjoining property or that the use is a public necessity. Manager Earp stated that he has seen nothing to tell him that property values would decrease because of the daycares location. They are common in residential neighborhoods as home occupations.Mayor Boggs asked about the necessity. Manager Earp stated that the Council heard from five people who demonstrated the necessity of the daycare.  

e. The location and character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted, or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council, will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the plan of development for the Town of Haw River Planning Area. Manager Earp – Yes.
f. Satisfactory provision has been made for the following, when applicable: vehicle circulation, parking and loading, service and loading entrances and areas, screening, utilities, signs, lighting, open spaces, site grading, soil erosion and sedimentation control, and site drainage. Mayor Boggs stated that parking is applicable, the other items are not; all items have been sworn to.

Councilman Joseph asked where the children are going now. Ms. Cunningham replied to one of the parent’s house. Manager Earp stated that, upon Attorney’s advice, Ms. Cunningham needs to attest to vehicle circulation, parking, and fencing. Ms. Cunningham showed pictures of the split-rail fence with chicken wire inside; the fence is five feet tall. Ms. Cunningham stated that all of the parents have signed a letter agreeing to circle around Circle Drive or use her driveway; it was included with her letter to the council. Clerk Speicher presented the letter from State Farm stating no claims filed in the past four years. Ms. Cunningham testified that the Stephens are on the right and the Faucette’s are on the left. Manager Earp stated the Planning and Zoning Board approved the daycare. They set no conditions other than those stated. Ms. Cunningham stated that the daycare is her sole source of income. Mayor Boggs asked if Ms. Cunningham bought the house before applying for the Permit. She stated she did not think it would be a problem. Councilman Honeycutt asked if she spoke with any of the neighbors. She stated that she moved in three days before the first Council meeting. The previous owner thought it was a good idea and raved about the neighborhood. Mayor Boggs asked about certification for seven children and stated that Ms. Cunningham only spoke of four. Ms. Cunningham stated it is her intention to only keep five babies because of the size of the house and the two others would have to be school age and she does not want school age children. The parents will be coming to Haw River from Haw River, Mebane, Graham and Gibsonville. Councilman Joseph asked if Ms. Cunningham could have as many related children as she wished to keep. Ms. Cunningham stated not with the licensed children. She did clarify that she thought the law was that she could have two but she would have to include them in the five. Ms. Cunningham stated she would store outdoor toys in a shed at the end of the day. Ms. Cunningham stated that she did not fence the entire yard area because it was not necessary to meet the 200 square feet requirement; a gazebo remains outside the fenced area. Attorney Davis stated that the Council must find that each of the findings must exist or they must deny the request. Mayor Boggs called for a motion; there was no motion made. Councilman Honeycutt asked Manager Earp if there could be a stipulation that the Special Use Permit be good for six months only. Manager Earp stated he would refer to Attorney Davis. Councilman Honeycutt stated he is trying to be fair to everyone. He knows the neighbors well but would like to give Ms. Cunningham a chance. Mayor Boggs asked if the Council can place any reasonable restrictions on Ms. Cunningham it wishes and, if so,  is it reasonable to allow six months if she to were to put out money. Ms. Cunningham stated she has around ten thousand dollars in equipment already. Mr. Faucette asked the council why the neighborhood is being asked to change when Ms. Cunningham made no plans. Mr. Faucette said that he was confronted by Ms. Cunningham’s boyfriend concerning the daycare. Mr. Rich Bucchi stated that he asked Mr. Faucette his objection to the daycare and his response was Just because. Diane Faucette asked to speak to the Council. Manager Earp stated that the public hearing had been held and no further comments could be taken, only sworn testimony as to material evidence. Attorney Davis stated that a condition cannot be for a period of time; the Council can set whatever conditions they wish, but a condition cannot be for a set period of time. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to approve  the Special Use Permit for Ms. Cunningham. Motion was denied. Councilman Fogleman and Mayor Boggs voted for; Councilmen Honeycutt, Lovette and Joseph voted against. The reason for the denial was stated by Councilman Honeycutt who stated that the location and character of the proposed use is not in harmony with the area in which it is to be located. 
7:52 – Dean Ward – Trollingwood Road – Construction Debris Transfer Station
Mayor Boggs swore in Dean Ward. Manager Earp read the minutes from the Public Hearing, September 2, 2008. Mayor Boggs stated that the matter was tabled at the September meeting. Manager Earp presented two reports from North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources: Annual Residential Well Sampling Report for 2007 and Monitored Natural Attenuation Progress Report (Second Half 2007). Four wells are open and continue to be monitored. Some readings show some contamination. These wells will continue to remain open and be monitored until no contamination is present. NCDENR is aware of Mr. Ward’s project; they have no problem with it but will require that the wells remain open for monitoring. The wells from the other side of the street have been tested within acceptable levels; some of the wells have been capped. Monitoring will continue. The source was identified and rectified and the readings are decreasing with every testing. The testing has been taking place since 1994. A member of the audience stated that the wells were not tested for ten years. Mr. Webster of 406 Trollingwood Rd. stated that his well is at 1376 Haywood; they (Delta) have tried to buy his well and cap it. 
Mayor Boggs entered in to evidence a protest petition with 54 signatures. One signature was entered twice. The 54 signatures represent 44 separate parcels. Of the 54 signatures 15 are in Haw River, 23 are in the Haw River ETJ, 14 are in the Graham ETJ and two could not be verified. Letters received were also entered into evidence; however, one unsigned letter was not entered into evidence. Mayor Boggs asked Mr. Ward and Manager Earp to swear to the following:
a. All applicable regulations of the zoning district in which the use is proposed are complied with. Manager Earp – all except the Stormwater Plan which has not been submitted but will be required before Permits are issued by the Town.

b. All applicable conditions specified in Section 7 are complied with. 
1. Located on a minimum of 600 square feet of land. Manager Earp – 15 acres for this project.

2. Suitable landscaping, screening and fencing to protect adjoining properties and views from the public right-of way. Manager Earp –Yes.
3. A preliminary site plan showing the location and dimensions of existing and proposed structures, walls or fences, roads, off-street parking and loading areas, and pertinent information, including, but not limited to topography, hydrology and zoning for all parcels within 500 feet of the property, to assist in determining the probable effect of the proposed special use on neighboring properties, and to carry out the intent of this Ordinance. Manager Earp – Yes.
4. Shall not be permitted within two hundred (200) feet of any residential district. Manager Earp – the building will be 1,400 feet off of the road
5. Conformance to any standards recommended by the Fire Department. Manager Earp – none recommended. In no case shall the storage of any combustible materials be permitted within twenty-five (25) feet of a line. Manager Earp – None.
c. The proposed special use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted, or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council. Mr. Ward stated that the special use will not endanger health or safety.
d. The proposed use is located, designed, and proposed to be operated so as to maintain or enhance the value of adjoining property or that the use is a public necessity. Manager Earp stated that he has no reason to answer that in anyway but the affirmative. The area is zoned industrial I-2. He stated he has no opinion as to the value of the property. Mr. Ward stated that if he thought it would devalue the property, he would not present it to the Council.  He stated he lives less than a quarter of a mile from the property and he did not believe it would devalue his property. 
e. The location and character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted, or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council, will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the plan of development for the Town of Haw River Planning Area. Manager Earp – Yes, it is all zoned industrial. 
f. Satisfactory provision has been made for the following, when applicable: vehicle circulation, parking and loading, service and loading entrances and areas, screening, utilities, signs, lighting, open spaces, site grading, soil erosion and sedimentation control, and site drainage. Mr. Ward answered in the affirmative to all of the above. Manager Earp stated that site drainage pertains to the Stormwater Plan which will have to be submitted. 
Manager Earp stated that the Planning Board recommended the project and set, as a condition, that a Stormwater Plan be submitted before final approval is granted. Mr. Ward stated that concrete block could eventually be crushed on site, depending on volume due to the expense of a crusher. He stated he will most likely contract with a company to come in and crush once a pile is generated. Mayor Boggs asked if the entrance could be moved from next to Novaflex.  Mr. Ward stated he would not be opposed; he was trying to leave as much undisturbed vegetation as possible for his buffer. He was going to utilize an existing sewer easement and make it wider. Moving the road would make it closer to the wells; Mr. Ward was not aware of any distance he had to maintain from the wells. Mayor Boggs stated the truck traffic was estimated to be 25-30 a day; how many trucks would be in and out of the concrete facility. Mr. Ward stated did not know in light of the economy, possibly 25 a week. Proposed operation would be 7-5. Councilman Honeycutt asked where the concrete plant would be in respect to the transfer facility. Mr. Ward stated it would be in front. A member of the audience asked how Mr. Ward would keep from damaging holding tanks; Mr. Ward stated that there are no holding tanks on his property, only monitoring wells. Mr. Ward stated that, based upon the economy, he hopes to begin construction next spring. Mayor Boggs stated that if construction does not begin within two years, the permit is void. A member of the audience asked for clarification of a question asked concerning the entrance road being within 200 feet of a residential area. Attorney Davis stated that a question is not sworn evidence. The Mayor stated that the road will enter the concrete plant and no special use permit is required; the road can be put wherever Mr. Ward wants to put it. There is 1400 feet between the Transfer facility and the nearest residence. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to approve the Special Use Permit provided the Stormwater Plan is provided. Councilman Honeycutt asked for the motion to be modified so that both facilities be built within two years. Councilman Fogleman let his motion stand as is. Councilman Honeycutt did not wish to make another motion. Motion passed 3-2. Mayor Boggs, Councilmen Fogleman and Lovette voted for; Councilmen Joseph and Honeycutt voted against. Mayor Boggs announced that a 4/5ths vote is required, therefore the Special Use Permit is denied. 

Council took a twenty-three minute break during which Attorney Davis and Manager Earp questioned and researched the 4/5ths rule. Attorney Davis stated that the question arises whether the Council was acting as the Board of Adjustment or the Town Council. Rather than make a wrong judgment, Attorney Davis stated he would research and let the Council know whether the Permit passed or failed. Mr. Don Waugh stated that he serves on the Board of Adjustment; therefore he did not believe the Council was acting as the Board of Adjustment. The Board of Adjustment sits when there is a dispute with the Zoning Officer. Planning and Zoning sent the matter to the Council for approval, they did not operate as the Board of Adjustment. His opinion was that would be a violation of the Charter. A member of the audience asked if the Mayor’s statement of the 4/5ths vote requirement would cause a re-vote. Mayor Boggs stated he made the statement; the Attorney would make the determination if he was wrong to keep the matter from going to court. Mayor Boggs explained that the formal appeal process is through the courts. Mayor Boggs was asked if the vote was predicated by the 4/5ths rule; would everyone have voted the same way if it had been a simple majority. Mayor Boggs stated it was not brought up; it was up to individual Council members how they wanted to vote; he did not ask them. Mayor Boggs apologized for any misunderstanding and stated he would let everyone know when they got a final determination from the Attorney. Mayor Boggs told Mr. Ward that he would notify all interested parties. Mayor Boggs was asked why the land was not posted. Mayor Boggs stated the land did not have to be posted; only newspaper notification was required. The adjoining property owners were notified by the Town of Haw River. Mayor Boggs stated for the record that he felt Mr. Ward satisfied all the requirements that were asked of him and he voted for (the facility). Councilmen Lovette and Fogleman affirmed that they agreed all requirements for a special use were met and they voted yes. Mayor Boggs stated that all six findings for a special use permit were met.
9:09 pm - Consideration for approval of Title XII Chapter 131: Offenses Against Public Peace and Safety Amendment: Councilman Joseph made a motion to approve. Two Council members did not vote. Mayor Boggs stated that a non-vote is a vote in the affirmative. Motion carried 5-0.
9:10 pm - Consideration for approval of Title VII Schedule 5; Truck Routes Amendment: Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to approve. Motion carried 5-0.

New Business

Review and Consideration of Resolution of Intent to close a portion of Oakwood Drive: Manager Earp explained the need to close the road right-of-way for a portion Oakwood Drive owned by Mr. T.J. Cole in exchange for a right-of-way to Red Slide Park off of Lang Street. The Council would need to pass a Resolution of Intent, advertise for four weeks, hold a Public Hearing at the next Town Council meeting and act upon the Resolution at that meeting. The Town will retain a utility easement and get land across the bridge that goes straight into the park. Councilman Lovette made a motion to approve and hold a Public Hearing at the November 3rd meeting to close a portion of Oakwood Drive. Motion carried 5-0.
Review and approve the Identity Theft Prevention Program/Red Flag Rules: Attorney Davis explained that the FCC has passed rules requiring municipalities to have in place Identify Theft Rules. The Rules are in general as you would not want to put out everything that you were going to do. November 1 is the deadline. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to approve. Motion carried 5-0.

Municipal Reimbursement Agreement for the SRTS Non-Infrastructure Project: Manager Earp stated that the agreement is for the NC Department of Transportation Safe Routes to Schools Grant in the amount of $25,050. The agreement specifies that the Town will do the things obligated to do under the application process.  Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to approve the agreement. Motion carried 5-0. 
Discussion of unlicensed businesses in Haw River and discovery procedures: Manager Earp asked the Council for assistance in passing along unlicensed businesses to him so that he could bring all businesses into compliance.

Review and discussion of the outcome of the recently closed fire apparatus RFP: The Fire Department asked to come before the Council to speed up the ordering process for the new fire truck in light of the Council’s decision to hold Capital purchases until after January 1, 2009. The RFP was sent to six manufacturers. Of the six, two responded. One of those stated he could not be competitive on the truck. Ferrara submitted a bid of $353,676.00 with a delivery time of 150-180 days. The bid is good for 30 days from the submission date of September 30, 2008. The Fire Dept also requested additional equipment taking the total cost to approximately $383,000. Captain Beaver explained that the chassis has already had a 5% increase which the manufacturer has agreed to waive. After October 19th, the bid increases $8,000. After October 31st, the body will increase 10%, or another $10,000. After January 1st, the NFPA updates for new fire apparatus will increase the price by another $15,000-18,000 because of new requirements. A signed contract before October 19th will forgo the price increases. No capital will be spent until the end of the fiscal year. The vehicle being replaced is a 1979 model and very few of the firemen can drive it. Chief Wade stated the fire truck is very unsafe; riders are exposed. Manager Earp stated that the old truck can be surplused. The equipment on the old truck is old as well; some can be used and some cannot be moved to the new truck due to ISO standards. Manager Earp stated that borrowing is exempt from LGC regulations; borrowing the money should not be a problem. The ten year commitment for repayment may be a problem. Councilman Joseph made a motion to approve the fire truck with the contract being signed prior to October 15, 2008. Councilman Honeycutt asked that the motion be amended that Manager Earp, Attorney Davis, Chief Wade, the truck committee and himself to review the contract before it is signed. Manager Earp stated that the Town is currently carrying zero debt service in the General Fund. Chief Wade stated that there is excess use on the 1993 truck causing wear and tear issues. The 1986 model also needs costly repairs. Motion carried 4-1. 
Managers Update

Manager Earp stated that the fire truck grant was denied.

9:41 pm. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to go into closed session for attorney/client privilege and personnel issues.

10:00 pm. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to come out of closed session. Mayor Boggs announced the Council discussed a Code enforcement issue and instructed Attorney Davis how to proceed. Mayor Boggs also announced that Clerk Speicher had successfully completed her probationary period. Councilman Lovette made a motion to give Clerk Speicher a 5% raise going from probationary to permanent status. Motion carried 5-0. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.
__________________________________
______________________________________
Mayor
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